Minutes of the meeting of

Riccall Parish Council

held on 

16 January 2023

at the Regen Centre,  Landing Lane, Riccall
Attending: Cllrs Keen (Chair), Morton, Nuttall, Marston, Dawson, Lindsay, Tatterton, Lee and Wiles. 

County Councillor, Stephanie Duckett and District Councillor, John Duggan.

Glenda Foster
Apologies: Cllr Adamson.

The meeting was opened at 19.30 by the Chairman. 

Admin asked if pictures could be taken to send to YLCA to use for promotional material; however these were not taken at this meeting.

Cllr Morton resigned verbally and advised that a formal written letter of resignation would follow in the next few days. Cllr Morton left the meeting at 19.36.
1/23
Apologies and Declarations of Interest
Apologies were received in advance from Cllr Adamson and the reason accepted.  

There were no declarations of interest. 

2/23    To accept and adopt the minutes of meetings
It was RESOLVED to accept and adopt the following minutes: 

Full Council December 12th, 2022

Budget Meeting December 19th, 2022

Admin & Finance Committee Meeting January 9th, 2023 
3/23
Report of progress and updates since the last meeting
Update from County and District Councillors
The County Councillor mentioned the following:

· There will be a 4.99% rise in Council Tax, which equates to Band D in the Selby District being £1650 - £1747.
· The Selby Area Committee agreed to join the Harrogate trial 
20’s Plenty scheme outside schools and places with a high pedestrian footfall.  The Area Committee will write to the police and the Yorkshire Police, Fire and Crime Commissioner regarding their policy on fixed speed cameras, as this would be their preferred choice, as opposed to the 20’s Plenty scheme. 

· Due to the high rise in inflation, some bus services may be withdrawn.  This could affect the Arriva buses in our area. 

The District Councillor mentioned the following:

· A planning application for twenty-eight houses on the former care home site in Kelfield was noted. 

· The planning application relating to 25 Selby Road had been refused. 

· The vacant houses on Kelfield Road and Coppergate are now occupied after being vacant since 2021. 
· The Government’s policy on Greenfield sites may affect Riccall at the South end of the village on Landing Lane and the area behind Northfield Lane allotments.

· The RAC have advised that potholes will get worse, and they are starting to develop around the village.

· Swish Fibre have installed a box outside the Post Office. The box has batteries which will last 48 hours until a repair can be made. The Chairman will be advised of any updates. 

· Tamwood planning application for four houses was passed last week. 

A question was asked to the County and District Councillors relating to the proposed development on the nursing home site in Kelfield, considering the impact it will have on Riccall. It was noted that individual comments can be made to Planning, as RPC may not be consulted in this instance, as the development is not in the village. A further question was asked relating to the proposed petrol station between Barlby and Riccall. It was mentioned that works had commenced there without permission but had now been halted. 

Councillors were informed that the Planning process would remain the same under the Unitary Council, however applications in the Selby District from the middle of February would be directed to Northallerton. 

Update from NY Police
No information was available.
Update from Admin
Streetlights
SL 27 Saunters Way reported out. 

SL40 Silver Street reported out. 

SL64 Main Street reported out. 

SL92 Landing Lane reported out.

SL 28 Saunters Way. Appeared to be an ongoing problem. Has been reported a number of times by RPC and a resident. Contacted NYCC again stating urgency due to H&S issues, pathway to school, elderly using the path, awaiting reply. A resident has reported w/c 9th Jan and w/c 16th Jan that it is now working.

A resident in the area of Saunters Way and Coppergate has reported on the darkness of the area in the snicket. SL10 and SL9 are turned off at 11.45pm and SL8 is the only one on all night. Reportedly, they used to be on all night. 

Back Lane flooding has been reported again. 
Park
Awaiting quotes for some park works.  

Bark quote received from Stones4Homes.  

Awaiting completion of the height barrier and improved weather to make it easier for a vehicle to enter e.g., for putting the bark down in the zip wire area.
Lengthsman – has ongoing list. 

HAGS inspections – quote circulated.
General 
ID badges requested from a new supplier for two new Councillors.

IT security information has been forwarded to two new Councillors. 

Avast Cloudcare – has everyone downloaded it onto any device they use for Council work?

Contacted NYCC on numerous occasions regarding Energy Increase Streetlighting survey report – awaiting.

Draft publications Policy – are members happy to have their telephone numbers which are on the Notice boards (either landline or mobile numbers) published on the website?

Charity roller disco event for Brayton 6th Scouts – poster given approval to be displayed.  

VAS signs will be re-sited in early February. 

Stones4Homes delivered salt for grit bins on 22nd December.  

Reported to SDC - The litter bin at the bus stop opposite Riccall Park on Main Street has been damaged. The inner liner has been damaged too. 
It was RESOLVED to have it replaced at a cost of £240.

Festive lights energy use sheet completed.  

Litter bin on Station Road – SDC state their contractors say that both residents on either side of the bin have objected to the bin being replaced as they are not happy with the location.  Further information has been requested from SDC. 
This requires investigation by the Council. 

All other work is ongoing including Social Media work.
Beilby Forbes Adam arrived at 19.57.  
The Chairman recommended to Council that item 10/23 was brought forward.
10/23   Traffic Management - Skipwith Common 
Beilby Forbes Adam gave a short presentation on the update to the proposals for the management of traffic in Skipwith Common. 

The Estate initially contacted the Highway Authority to discuss the potential closure of the roads but was advised that this could be achieved more efficiently and effectively under planning legislation than under the Highways Act. Therefore, a letter had been submitted in December 2022, by the Estate, under Section 249 of the Town & Country Planning Act 1990. 

It was recommended that the Estate mention these proposals to neighbouring Parish Councils and ask for feedback, therefore any comments or thoughts were requested. 

It was noted that was no change to the proposal of each entrance blocking vehicles, except mobility vehicles, from entering Skipwith Common, which would see access for pedestrians, cyclists, horses, wheelchair users and locked gate access for sheep vehicles. 

Beilby Forbes Adam was thanked for attending and left the meeting at 20.05.
4/23
Matters from Public Participation

A resident had mentioned to a member of Council that recent heavy rain had resulted in drains being blocked, which had an effect on a number of streets in the village, including Back Lane, the main road to Saunters Way and Station Road across the A19.

Highways would be contacted to see if there is a rota system for clearing the drains and, if so, where is Riccall on the rota. 

Several streetlights were reported out. Information would be sent to Admin to report. 

5/23
Correspondence

5/22 (a) Correspondence for information only:
None.

5/22 (b) Correspondence requiring decision:

Parish UK - does the council wish to join.
It was RESOLVED that the Council would join. 
Regen Centre - gaining access for our meetings.
It was noted that reception cover is now in place for the start and end of the RPC meetings which have been booked to take place at the Regen Centre, so there will be no problem with gaining access to or leaving the building. 
5/23 (c) Late Correspondence –to note only

None
6/23      Accounts
Account and payments details had been circulated in advance of the meeting. It was RESOLVED to approve payments for January 2023.  

The Acting RFO noted the following points: 

A query was raised regarding missing invoices for office room hire.  It was noted that the invoices are sometimes several months in arrears.  

Due to unforeseen circumstances the wages had not been processed last week.

Google invoices were one/two months late and had been added retrospectively to the accounts. 

The Methodist Group have sent £1,068 for the flooring in the Church to be repaired. However, this amount included VAT, therefore RPC now owes £178 in VAT to the Group. 

The purchase of the Methodist Church may be completed by the next full Council meeting. It was RESOLVED to allow the acting RFO to move funds from different bank accounts if necessary.

The contract with Boothferry Pest Control is coming to an end. It was RESOLVED to renew the contract for a further 12 months. 

The accounts and signatories were discussed. Two of the banks have an adequate number of signatories, however one account has the minimum number of signatories. These are usually members of A&F Committee but can be any member of Council. Three members of Council volunteered to be signatories.  The acting RFO will make the necessary arrangements.

Discussion took place regarding organising payment of staff wages.  It was RESOLVED to give powers to the acting RFO to process wages this month. The procedure for processing wages in the future was discussed.  A member of Council agreed to a trial training session for processing wages with the acting RFO. 

	Bank Reconciliation at 31/12/22 to end Jan'23  V3
	

	
	
	
	End January
	Bal Dec recon

	VM (YB) - RPC Acc No1 (Asset Replace)
	 £                -   
	 £                -   

	VM (YB) - RPC Acc No2 (Projects))
	 £   67,406.75 
	 £   67,406.75 

	Unity Bank - Current Account
	 £ 122,681.79 
	 £ 126,197.15 

	Lloyds Bank - 
	
	 £   64,914.11 
	 £   64,914.11 

	Unpresented Payments
	 £                -   
	 £                -   

	Date
	 
	Cheque or Transfer Ref
	Amount
	Payee

	 
	TR
	527 
	 £            -      
	

	 
	TR
	528
	£       123.95 
    
	

	 
	TR
	529
	£        474.54 

	

	 
	TR
	530
	£        594.32 
    
	

	22/12/22
	TR
	531
	 £        240.00 
	 Rialtas Inv 30222 

	29/12/22
	TR
	532
	 £          39.96 
	 K.Dawson 

	4/1/23
	TR
	533
	 £          18.96 
	 Fusion Systems Inv 12790 

	8/1/23
	TR
	534
	 £        415.00 
	 Derry Graham    Inv 003 

	9/1/23
	TR
	535
	 £        400.00 
	 Boothferry Pest Services Inv 4140 

	9/1/23
	TR
	536
	 £        197.50 
	 Boothferry Pest Services Inv 4141 

	13/1/23
	TR
	537
	 £        561.60 
	 Stones 4 Homes Ltd Inv 631920 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	9/1/23
	DD
	34 
	 £          36.80 
	 Google               Inv ????????? 

	14/1/23
	DD
	35 
	 £          42.24 
	 Chess                    Inv 4593450 

	 
	DD
	0 
	 £                -   
	 ICO Ref Z2899458 

	5/1/23
	SO
	36 
	 £     1,438.49 
	 Shed grounds maintenance          Inv 24716 

	
	
	Total
	 £     4,583.36 
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Receipts not Banked
	 £                -   
	


7/23 Planning

(a) Planning applications granted/Refused by Selby DC 
The District Councillor advised that the planning application for Tamwood had been granted but no formal notification has been received yet.
 (b) To consider the following planning applications: 

   2022/1382/HPA 11, Ash Grove - Single side extension
The Lead Councillor proposed no objection subject to the usual consultations. 

It was RESOLVED to accept the above proposal. 

   2022/1373/HPA The Granary, 49A Main Street - Single / two storey extensions & internal alterations. 

The Lead Councillor proposed no objection subject to the usual consultations. 

It was RESOLVED to accept the above proposal. 
(c) Other planning matters

None. 

Council took a break at 20.53.  The meeting resumed at 20.59.
8/23   Reports and Consultation

None
9/23
Recreational / H & S update

The Lead Councillor stated that a quote had been received from HAGS for park inspections for the next twelve months. It was RESOLVED to accept the quote. 
Report from the Admin Assistant report:

The following are included on the list of work to be carried out at the park and in the village.
· Bench on corner of Back Lane 

· Jubilee Fields fencing 

· Zip wire bark needs aerating, along with replacing a kick board.  Weeds have been removed.

· Car parking signage.
· Broken down small tree on village green.
· Skate Unit

· Bin to repair in park 
10/23 Traffic Management – Skipwith Common
This item had been brought forward.
11/23 De-fib
No further information had been received from the Regen Centre regarding a funding request for the defib sited there. 

There is a fault on the defib at the Doctors’ Surgery.  Awaiting quote for repair.
12/23 Village Green
The Lead Councillor and Proper Office advised that the solicitor had charged £300 + VAT for the first registration, however there would be an additional cost of £500 - £750 to cover extra areas. It was RESOLVED to accept this cost.  The task of dealing with this matter and instructing Elmhirst Parker has been delegated to the Proper Officer and authorise the additional payment to obtain the title for the green.

13/23 CCTV

It was RESOLVED to set up a working group. 
14/23 Admin & Finance

The following recommendations were stated to continue to improve meeting procedures: 

Mobile devices have caused distractions in meetings, therefore a request was made for them to be turned off/switched to vibrate mode. However, if a member was expecting an urgent call/message they should inform the Chairman in advance of the meeting.

As stated in the Standing Orders, members are entitled to two minutes speaking time on each agenda item.  It was recommended that, if Councillors have nothing new to add to an item, they do not use time repeating what has already been said. 

15/23 Response to Selby Local Plan

Correspondence relating to Halt Heronby had been circulated in advance of the meeting. It is possible another open meeting may be set up in the village with representatives from Halt Heronby in attendance. 
16/23 Co-option
Approval has been given for the Council to Co-opt.  A poster would be placed on notice boards in the village and on social media with a closing date of Friday, 17th February. 
17/23   Streetlights

Further to the streetlight survey carried out by NYCC, no quote had been received at the time of the meeting.  It was RESOLVED that any faulty lights would be replaced by the new LED lanterns. 
18/23   Minor items for the next agenda
It was requested that the planning application for 28 houses on the former care home site in Kelfield be included on the next agenda.  
The Chairman took the meeting into private session at 21.15

19/23     Confidential Business. (Private Session)
Discussion took place regarding recommendations from the YLCA relating to staffing. 

The Chairman thanked members for attending and closed the meeting at 21.32.
